



## PACE Partnership Data Sharing Project

---

Commissioned by the Scottish Government and Skills Development Scotland on behalf of the PACE Partnership

By Rocket Science  
January 2021

# CONTENTS

<b>Executive summary</b>	<b>2</b>
<b>1. Introduction</b>	<b>5</b>
<b>2. Research findings</b>	<b>7</b>
<b>3. Conclusions and recommendations</b>	<b>27</b>
<b>Appendices</b>	<b>29</b>

We would like to thank all the PACE Partners who took the time to give us their views and contribute to this project. Thanks also to the project steering group - Calum MacLean, Taylor Stewart and Lynne Macdougall (all Skills Development Scotland); Dette Cowden and Margaret Sutor (both Scottish Government) for their detailed briefings, introductions to partners, and ongoing support and feedback.

# EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

## Background

The Ministerial PACE Partnership (Partnership Action for Continuing Employment) is an alliance of 22 organisations that combine to ensure joined up re-employment responses to redundancy situations. The partnership was set-up in 2009 by the Scottish Government, and the current PACE continuous improvement programme includes a resolution to investigate data sharing amongst PACE delivery partners.

There were four reasons why more data sharing could be valuable:

To provide a **better, more joined up service** to both employers and those being made redundant, by ensuring that the partners were able to consider the full range of issues faced by both groups. Associated with this, enhanced information sharing would make the **work of frontline staff more efficient and easier**.

- To provide **better information on the scale and impact of the service**
- To understand the **nature and trends in redundancies** better and so be able to both develop improved preventative approaches and to plan better on the basis of emerging patterns and trends
- Better **supporting strategic decisions** by the partners through more comprehensive and robust management information.

Rocket Science were commissioned to conduct a consultation with PACE Partners to address the following objectives:

- Ascertain the views and level of commitment of PACE Delivery Partners to establishing a formal PACE data sharing system
- Identify any barriers that may stand in the way of data sharing
- Identify approx. costs for partners to implement data sharing
- Identify any current data sharing arrangements between the PACE Delivery Partners
- Identify what data, if any, is currently held on clients made redundant

- Make recommendations about the feasibility of PACE data sharing and the practical steps needed to implement it.

To address the above objectives, we have:

- Carried out a literature review of relevant evidence
- Interviewed representatives from the partner organisations, and carried out associated collaborative discussions, – both face-to-face, and by telephone/video
- Reviewed the current context in terms of our understanding of redundancies, particularly in the light of the impact of Covid-19
- Presented and discussed an Interim Report.

We consulted with partner representatives on two occasions:

- We initially gathered general views against the objectives
- Having collated and presented the first round of feedback, we then explored the issues arising and tested options and hypotheses in more detail.

This Final Report sets out our overall findings, conclusions and recommendations from the project which spanned the period from November 2019 to July 2020.

## Findings

The **Stage 1** interviews with PACE Partners highlighted overall views on data sharing:

- There was wide recognition of the potential for data sharing amongst PACE Partners
- The partners were generally supportive of exploring data sharing possibilities further
- Some partners queried whether they had access to sufficient or relevant data

- Partners were aware of significant legal and technical challenges to data sharing
- UK organisations like DWP and HMRC saw challenges in facilitating a Scotland-only initiative
- Most partners felt a statutory framework would be a pre-requisite for effective data sharing
- Many partners were unsure what data other delivery partners held that would be useful to them
- Partners weren't sure how data sharing could be reciprocated ie to benefit their organisation
- There was little evidence of partners having specific policies or guidelines on data sharing
- Post-GDPR, organisational attitudes towards data sharing were 'cautious' and 'conservative'

Overall, while partners recognised that there was potential to share more complete information about PACE clients in order to provide a better service, there was some apprehension about the range of challenges that would need to be overcome, and the investment required in terms of time, money and resources. This led many partners to question the value of the data that could be provided or shared.

At the end of Stage 1 it was clear that, faced with a number of barriers, the case for data sharing still needed to be made. For instance, Stage 1 highlighted the importance of DWP and HMRC as the two partners with access to 'all population' level data. However, both organisations identified significant challenges to effective data sharing, in particular around the addition of a redundancy 'flag' on clients on their databases. Other questions to emerge included:

- Would redundancy 'flags' on partner databases mean that more accurate figures for the numbers of those being made redundant could be produced?
- Are current PACE interventions significant enough to justify a significant effort on measurement?
- Is there potential for genuine reciprocity in data sharing?
- Are there grounds for statutory compliance?

In **Stage 2** we sought to understand how the information held by PACE Partners could be drawn on to better understand redundancy, its consequences and appropriate responses. This was deemed particularly important at a time of significant change in the labour market, including the ever-unfolding impact of COVID-19. The Stage 2 interviews with partners sought to establish how closely aligned they were with the aims and objectives of the PACE Partnership and to explore the potential for data sharing in terms of the types of data collected. A data sharing scenario was also reviewed in order to discuss the feasibility of a practical data sharing process.

Our desk research on the scope to identify newly redundant people who were at greater risk of long term unemployment (LTU) – who could be prioritised for more intensive early support to get back into work – showed that many advanced economies have such approaches in place and that **there was an opportunity to identify those most at risk of LTU (or at least, exclude those at least risk)**.

An analysis of the data that partners collect from customers/clients/members<sup>1</sup> highlighted that **all partners collected basic personal information from clients** such as *name, address, phone number and email*, and the majority also collected additional information on *gender and date of birth*, while around half collected data on *disability and employment status*. Only HMRC collected data on National Insurance number, which is often used as a unique identifier for cross-matching in data sharing.

Desk research established the extent to which partner organisations address the issue of redundancy in their work. Overall, this exercise highlighted that, whilst some partners provide general information and advice on redundancy, **none has specific aims and objectives relating to redundancy**. Feedback in interviews with partners confirmed that redundancy, although recognised as an important issue, does not feature prominently in partners' own aims and objectives, with one partner describing redundancy as, 'not our bat'.

Partners' response to a typical data sharing scenario (see Appendix 4) established that the majority felt this type of scenario offered

<sup>1</sup> Information on data collected was provided by COSLA/BG; Colleges Scotland; UNITE/SUL; SDS; DWP; Acas; and HMRC.

a starting point for conversations on data sharing in the context of redundancy. Echoing feedback in Stage 1, for most partners the biggest difficulty with the scenario was the requirement to add a redundancy 'flag' to databases. In positive terms, most partners felt data could be provided, most easily in aggregate form, but perhaps eventually (with legal issues addressed) at an individual level. It was also clear that each organisation would need to be approached formally in order to have their specific perspective on data sharing understood and worked through, with this potentially involving different teams and members of staff over a fairly significant period of time.

## Recommendations

The literature review highlighted a number of factors that facilitate effective data sharing. In the context of PACE data sharing we recommend that the following issues be addressed:

- People: establish the relevant teams and people within each partner organisation who need to be involved in order to take forward the data sharing agenda
- Technical capacities: find the commonalities, either across all partners, or groups of partners that will allow data to be shared
- Partnership development: win hearts and minds by convincing partners of the benefits eg in general and to them
- Organisational culture: give partners the reassurance that the legal aspects of data sharing are in place and that they are operating in line with GDPR and other rules.

Our **Stage 1** consultations highlighted that, with a number of notable barriers identified by partners, the case for data sharing needs to be made. In particular, we recommend the following:

- Key partners: Detailed scoping conversations should take place with representatives from DWP and HMRC to ascertain if their 'barriers' to PACE data sharing can be overcome. Without the commitment and involvement of these organisations, it seems unlikely that an effective data sharing process can be established
- Explain the journey: Partners tended to think about the perfect situation rather than about evolutionary steps ie they focus on the difficulties associated with trying to create a fully functioning

data sharing arrangement. A key message for partners is that data sharing can start from zero and build towards 100%, and in that way their own contribution could be smaller (and therefore less onerous) at the start and be built on over time.

- Address key issues: It was clear from feedback that partners were apprehensive about data sharing and also unsure about the benefits. We recommend that the PACE Partnership explore together the benefits, examine examples of reciprocity, and address the need (or otherwise) for statutory compliance in PACE data sharing.

**Stage 2** highlighted the value of gaining more detailed insights into patterns and trends in unemployment. This value is seen to be growing: both in terms of understanding the evolving impact of Covid-19 on employment overall, the different sectors and sizes of businesses, and the economic structure in different geographical areas, and more generally on the impact of the '4th industrial revolution' in terms of automation and new working practices. In this context, PACE Partners are willing to explore how they can contribute to a better understanding of redundancy, including a clearer picture of those affected by redundancy and how they can be most effectively helped.

At present, the main barriers to progressing PACE data sharing are based on the assumptions that are being made by partners, for example, that it will be technically difficult; that there will be legal barriers; that partners will lack the time/resources to commit to the process. This report addresses the resolution (from the PACE continuous improvement programme) to investigate data sharing amongst PACE delivery partners. In light of the growing political and policy focus on the employment impact of redundancy, and what data from the PACE Partners could tell us about this, and in order to move forward, **we recommend that the PACE Partnership and the data sharing project be supported with some dedicated resources over a 18-24 month period, with an initial focus on combining data and insights to provide enhanced information and intelligence about the patterns and trends in redundancies flowing from the impact of Covid-19.** Our conclusions and recommendations will provide the basis for developing a programme of next steps and goals, leading to the creation of an evolving approach to greater data sharing arrangement amongst PACE Partners, starting in Spring 2021, with the opportunity to build a fuller picture over time.

# 1. INTRODUCTION

## 1.1 Background and context

Partnership Action for Continuing Employment, PACE, is the Scottish Government's initiative for responding to redundancy situations. In 2009, the Scottish Government set up, the Ministerial PACE Partnership which brings together 22 organisations (see Appendix 1 on page 51 for a full list of partners) to oversee a continuous improvement programme to enhance the operation of PACE. Through providing skills development and employability support, PACE aims to minimise the time individuals affected by redundancy are out of work.

It is generally accepted that greater sharing of information between public sector bodies has the potential to bring benefits in terms of delivering more effective, efficient and often more personalised services. However, to realise these benefits requires hard work, and a number of barriers and challenges need to be recognised and/or overcome before successful data sharing can be achieved. Challenges can include technical incompatibilities, variations in data recording methods, cultural resistance, and the challenges raised by the introduction of the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) in 2018. A number of studies have sought to address the data sharing issue, for instance in 2018 Carnegie UK in association with Involve<sup>2</sup> produced Data for Public Benefit, a report which highlighted the need to balance the risks and benefits of data sharing. Like our study, this work involved a dialogue with the organisations and partners involved.

The current PACE continuous improvement programme includes a resolution to investigate data sharing amongst PACE Delivery Partners. Currently, it is believed that Skills Development Scotland (SDS) are the only delivery partner who consistently record individual level information about PACE clients. In the past, there have been isolated instances of redundancy information being collected, for instance, by the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) with Remploy redundancies that affected employees in several locations throughout Scotland in 2013.

This project emanates from a belief that effective sharing of individual level data between key PACE Delivery Partners could support Scottish Government (SG) policy by achieving a more complete and reliable data set for all partners to use for the benefit of people facing redundancy, delivering the following benefits:

Benefits	Why it's important
A more accurate figure of those who have received PACE support	Currently only a fraction of individuals supported by PACE are recorded on a database held by SDS
A more effective redundancy support service for all those individuals facing redundancy	A database of individuals facing redundancy would allow partner organisations to record the interactions and interventions they have had with individuals
More effective and easier working for front-line service delivery staff	A database would allow front line staff to see what help and support individuals have received from other partners and act accordingly
More comprehensive and robust management information, that supports well-informed strategy decisions	An overall database would allow analysis of which services and interventions were most effective for the individuals involved
More accurate and complete reporting to the SG.	Better information on the number and outcomes for people involved in PACE

Initial discussions with PACE representatives from SDS and the SG also highlighted how effective data sharing could:

- Establish a better understanding of the number of redundancies occurring in Scotland (as well as timing, and demographics, sector and skills-set of those affected)
- Measure and understand the effectiveness of PACE to establish how good a job it is doing

It is worth noting that these two aspirations are separate and as such may require separate solutions.

In the context outlined above, overall objectives of this project are to:

- Ascertain the views and level of commitment of PACE Delivery Partners to establishing a formal PACE data sharing system
- Identify any barriers that may stand in the way of data sharing
- Identify approx. costs for partners to implement data sharing
- Identify any current data sharing arrangements between the PACE Delivery Partners
- Identify what data, if any, is currently held on clients made redundant
- Make recommendations about the feasibility of PACE data sharing and the practical steps needed to implement it.
- Our methodology is set out in Appendix 2 on page 52.

The rest of this Final Report provides a detailed discussion of our findings and our key conclusions and recommendations.

## 2. RESEARCH FINDINGS

### 2.1 Literature review

The purpose of data sharing for the public good and its uses is highly varied and can span a range of relationships, including public bodies, third sector organisations and the private sector. Alongside the variety of uses, there are also many legal and technical barriers to sharing the data. However, researchers and policymakers are finding an increasing number of innovative ways to overcome these barriers.

#### 2.1.1 The purpose of sharing data

The motivations to share data are very broad and can include:

- Sharing information to enable targeting for new services. Some new services offered by local authorities may specifically target advertising towards particular groups that would benefit from the service.
- Linking administrative data. By connecting people's administrative data (such as passport or national insurance data) across departments, people do not have to spend as much time completing forms (and forms are more likely to be completed fully).
- Offering the right services to people when they need it. An example of this is the Department for Work and Pensions notifying local authorities when people are receiving universal credit so that their housing offer can be tailored correctly.
- Automatically providing people with the benefits that they are entitled to. HMRC and DWP may share data with other government services to identify those living on a low income and provide them automatically with any additional support available.
- Providing services that are integrated across departments. Some services (for example criminal justice or employability programmes) benefit from multi-agency interventions.

Stakeholders from different departments can come together to discuss individual cases where required.

- Ensuring a continuity of care. Sometimes people need support from a variety of services over time (for example, if a person is discharged from hospital) which may require certain information to be shared across those services.<sup>3</sup>

#### 2.1.2 Legal and Technical Barriers

- Many of the barriers to effective data sharing are associated with the skill level among staff members around data storage and their knowledge about what they are allowed to share. Staff in public sector organisations often cite concerns about sharing data without the correct permissions as a reason for their reluctance to share. A lack of knowledge around data storage methods may also lead them to create data systems that are not interoperable with other public bodies (e.g. by using different database software or creating variables based on definitions specific to their organisation), which creates difficulties when attempting to merge data.<sup>4</sup> Some studies suggest that organisational culture can act as a barrier, with some staff members basing their decision to keep data to themselves on the premise that 'knowledge is power' or out of concern that sharing the data may reveal aspects of organisational weakness.<sup>5</sup>

There are also numerous legal concerns that act as barriers to data sharing, including a heightened sense of risk associated with data loss and fear around the repercussions of not fully complying with data regulations. The introduction of the General Data Protection Regulation in 2018 has caused increased concern among workers around their compliance and potential consequences for any accidental non-compliance.

<sup>3</sup> Carnegie UK, Data for Public Benefit: Balancing the risks and benefits of data sharing (Dunfermline, 2018).

<sup>4</sup> Department for Work and Pensions, 'Data Sharing to Tackle Worklessness: a guide for local partners', 2010: [https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\\_data/file/235506/datasharingguide.pdf](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/235506/datasharingguide.pdf).

<sup>5</sup> Ibid.



Low public trust in data sharing can also lead to reluctance in public organisations to engage in it and can cause elected officials to be reluctant to put systems in place that would enable effective data sharing.<sup>6</sup>

Resource and capacity constraints are another significant barrier to data sharing. Costs associated with data sharing may include data cleaning and reformatting, as well as administration-related tasks which take up staff time. These constraints may pose a more significant challenge for smaller third sector organisations.<sup>7</sup>

Additionally, infrastructure requirements may act as a significant barrier. For example, it may be that organisations have incompatible software that does not allow for interoperability. It may also be the case that organisations cannot afford the licenses to software that would enable an easier and more secure transfer of data.

### 2.1.3 Potential solutions to barriers

Researchers and policymakers are increasingly adopting innovative solutions to the barriers that they face around data sharing, which fit into four broad categories, including people, technical capacities, partnership development and organisational culture.<sup>8</sup>

6 Sarah Timmis et al. 'Sharing the Benefits: How to use data effectively in the public sector', 2018: [https://reform.uk/sites/default/files/2018-11/Data%20in%20the%20Public%20Sector\\_WEB.pdf](https://reform.uk/sites/default/files/2018-11/Data%20in%20the%20Public%20Sector_WEB.pdf).

7 DWP, 'Data Sharing to Tackle Worklessness'.

8 The solutions in the table were sourced from DWP, 'Data Sharing to Tackle Worklessness'; Carnegie UK, Data for the Public Benefit; UKAuthority Data4Good, 'Steps Towards Becoming a Data Driven Organisation: A UKAuthority briefing note from Data4Good', 2017: <https://www.ukauthority.com/media/6969/data4goodbriefingnote.pdf>; Timmis et al. 'Sharing the Benefit'; Social Care Institute for Excellence, 'Safeguarding Adults: Sharing Information', updated 2019: <https://www.scie.org.uk/safeguarding/adults/practice/sharing-information>.

People	Technical Capacities
<ol style="list-style-type: none"> <li>1. Train staff to evaluate the benefits compared to the risks of data sharing</li> <li>2. Ensure that the workforce has appropriate skills – integrating analytical and service teams so that both have a good understanding of each other’s needs</li> <li>3. Allocating staff time effectively so that data sharing is not seen as a burdensome additional task.</li> </ol>	<ol style="list-style-type: none"> <li>1. Prioritise interoperability into database system design to avoid later resistance to data sharing on the premise that it is too expensive</li> <li>2. Adopt consistent definitions of variables (that are ideally in line with national standards – this can be done using the government’s GDS Registers)<sup>9</sup></li> <li>3. Consider back-up/recovery plans at early stage</li> <li>4. Ensure data is kept clean and up to date.</li> </ol>
Partnership Development	Organisational Culture
<ol style="list-style-type: none"> <li>1. Maintaining trust between partners through strong communication to instil confidence in the idea that data will not be shared further and to enable partners to understand why there may have to be limits to the types of data shared</li> <li>2. Taking care around the way that data provided by partners is shared in publications</li> <li>3. Encouraging networks that bring people together to establish collaborative networks</li> <li>4. Clearly outline the purpose of sharing data (eg a social problem, direct and tangible public benefits, achieving long-term impacts, aligning with public expectations around the boundaries for data sharing, minimising negative effects).</li> </ol>	<ol style="list-style-type: none"> <li>1. Be ready to accept unwelcome insights from data</li> <li>2. Ensure all staff understand the basic principles of confidentiality, data protection, human rights and data capacity in relation to information-sharing and that the organisation is confident in espousing these</li> <li>3. Encourage consideration of the risks of not sharing information</li> <li>4. Establish leadership and accountability models for data sharing so that staff know who to contact for advice.</li> </ol>

9 UK Government, 'Government Registers Collection': <https://www.registers.service.gov.uk/>.

## 2.1.4 Examples of Best Practice

### Building Resilient Families and Communities: Troubled Families Programme

The Troubled Families Programme signed an Information Sharing Agreement with South Staffordshire and Shropshire Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust. The aim of the program was to support families with multiple, high cost challenges by developing an agreed improvement plan. In Staffordshire, it was found that many of the families experienced extensive difficulties with mental health issues so the Information Sharing Agreement provided a legal basis for sharing mental health data, which improved the way that resources were directed within the program and improved the referral process.<sup>10</sup>

**Key Learning:** While data sharing is often considered to be a resource-intensive activity, there are also situations in which it enables a better use of resources through targeted interventions.

### Multi-Agency Collaborations

Examples of multi-agency collaborations across the country include 'Multi-Agency Risk Assessment Conferences' (MARACs) and 'Multi-Agency Public Protection Arrangements' (MAPPAs). MARACs bring together different government agencies and commissioned services to coordinate risk-based responses to domestic abuse, while MAPPAs bring agency representatives together to assess and manage the risks posed by sexual and violent offenders.<sup>11</sup> Attendees usually include representatives from the police, children's social care, health representatives, housing, probation, education, mental health, homelessness, local drug and alcohol services and children and family court advisory and support services.<sup>12</sup>

**Key Learning:** Insights from multiple agencies that are gained from face-to-face interaction can enable effective risk management for

<sup>10</sup> Timmis et al. 'Sharing the Benefit'.

<sup>11</sup> Social Care Institute for Excellence, 'Safeguarding Adults: Sharing Information'.

<sup>12</sup> Reducing Risk of Domestic Abuse, 'MARAC': <https://www.reducingtherisk.org.uk/cms/content/marac>.

<sup>13</sup> DWP, 'Data Sharing to Tackle Worklessness'.

<sup>14</sup> Data for Public Benefit: Balancing the risks and benefits of data sharing. <http://ow.ly/PKb030jGyCQ>

serious and complex cases, ensuring that a person's needs are dealt with holistically with different aspects of their life taken into consideration.

### Use of Housing Benefit Data in Dudley

Dudley council mapped the distribution of people on benefits, using software that allowed the analysis of characteristics such as date of birth, address and number of dependants. They received data from DWP that was not publicly available. They used the data to target people in priority areas that they would invite to Community Information Days. As a result of their efforts, they exceeded the number of expected attendees.<sup>13</sup>

**Key Learning:** Programs can be made more successful through targeted signposting efforts and a deeper level of analysis that can only be completed by the sharing of non-public data.

### 2.1.5 PACE partnership and data sharing

A number of studies have sought to address the data sharing issue, for instance in 2018 Carnegie UK in association with Involve<sup>14</sup> produced Data for Public Benefit, a report which highlighted the need to balance the risks and benefits of data sharing. This study, like the present PACE work, involved a dialogue with the organisations and partners involved.

The Carnegie UK report - and other related reports - examine the issues around data collection and sharing, particularly in relation to local authorities and other public sector bodies. There is often a focus on the rationale behind greater sharing of information and the benefits it can bring in terms of delivering more effective, efficient and often more personalised services. Most of the literature focuses on the barriers and challenges to the implementation of successful data sharing arrangements, and we would expect some of these to

be relevant to the PACE scenario, and also identifies the steps which can be taken to improve data sharing, with some examples of good practice which may be applicable in the PACE context.

Typically, the issues encountered when partners attempt to share data can include:

- Consideration of the benefits and risks of sharing data between public bodies
- Identification of how barriers can be overcome and/or avoided, for example, anonymisation of data, explicitly gaining client approval for sharing
- Establishing how public sector professionals understand, define and value data sharing
- Assessing what data is available and what actually needs to be shared, and by which organisations, for what purpose: this kind of analysis can often identify some relatively small scale sharing - between a small number of organisations - that can bring significant benefits
- Assessing the overall need and/or desire for data sharing amongst public sector bodies
- Identification of the risks to the wider public associated with personal data and data sharing
- Understanding how public sector bodies can best harness data to improve their work and benefit
- The infrastructure requirements for effective and legal data storage and sharing.

A range of specific information can be used in responding to redundancy situations. These include:

- Client skills and experience, roles in work, and time in employment – data from the employer and the employee
- Client benefits/UC situation and housing status – data from DWP and LA
- Client tax situation – data from HMRC
- Redundancy payments and how to manage them

- Identifying new opportunities that match with the aspirations, skills and experience of each client
- Interventions provided and outcomes achieved
- Managing client progression which may involve training, personal development and job search
- Client job placement and sustainability, that is, how successful has the PACE support been, and what are the outstanding tasks? (To explore this the Scottish Government carry out the PACE Client Experience Surveys on a 2 year cycle).

Since the existing data is held by a range of organisations – and the data collected during the redundancy support process is also collected by a range of organisations, the issue of data sharing is important in ensuring the support to those leaving employment is experienced as appropriate, responsive and flexible, efficient and joined up – so enhancing the likelihood of achieving successful outcomes.

This project stems from a desire to ascertain if PACE Delivery Partners are supportive of customer data sharing and if so, what barriers, challenges, legal/technical/governance issues may need to be overcome to implement effective data sharing. The remainder of this report outlines the views expressed by PACE Partners and our resulting conclusions and recommendations.

## 2.2 Stage 1: Initial interviews with key partners

As highlighted in our methodology section, we conducted a series of interviews with PACE Partners by telephone between November 2019 and January 2020. This section of the report highlights the main views expressed and key findings.

### 2.2.1 Overall views on data sharing

The majority of partners shared the following views:

- **Aware of potential.** Delivery partners understood the potential benefits for PACE clients of increased sharing of individual data, and in principle were supportive of efforts to facilitate data sharing
- **Organisational access to relevant data.** Partners questioned whether they (and their member organisations) had access to sufficient or relevant individual data.

- **Aware of the challenges.** All partners were aware that significant legal and technical challenges would need to be overcome. This was particularly the case for key players such as DWP and HMRC who would have the added challenge of facilitating a Scotland-only data sharing arrangement from within a UK-wide institution.
- **Statutory requirement.** Most partners felt a statutory framework would be a pre-requisite for setting up effective data sharing amongst PACE Partners. Without a statutory basis most partners felt it would be difficult to get a data sharing initiative off the ground.
- **Lack of knowledge.** Several partners highlighted that they were unsure what data other delivery partners held that would be useful to them. Some partner representatives were new (or recent attendees) at PACE meetings and were not entirely sure what all the partners did, or what data they held.
- **Sharing or wanting?** Linked to above, there was a perception that data may be 'wanted' or 'needed' by PACE rather than 'shared' or 'reciprocated'. Most partners could not think of data that they would need from other partners so there were concerns that data sharing could be one-way.
- **Data sharing policies.** There was limited evidence of partner organisations having specific policies or guidelines on data sharing. In the post-GDPR landscape, organisational attitudes towards data sharing were described as 'cautious' and 'conservative' with most organisations taking a case-by-case approach to data requests that came their way.
- **Build on existing database.** Several partners highlighted that the SDS PACE database represents the best PACE database at present and they asked whether there was an opportunity to build and improve on it via PACE outreach work.
- **Opportunity cost.** Linked to awareness of the challenges involved in creating effective data sharing, several partners felt the effort involved could be better spent focussing on outcomes for PACE clients and on gauging the impact of PACE in other ways, for example, through the client survey.

Overall, partners recognised that there was potential to share more complete information about PACE clients and that this could help to provide a better PACE service. However, there was also recognition that the investment required in terms of time, money and resources, and questions around the value of the data, meant that the chances of it bringing a commensurate return were quite low - and in the meanwhile it could get in the way of delivering a good service.

## 2.2.2 Services offered

The table below highlights the services they currently offer to PACE clients (and others). Note – the delivery partner may not always offer these services directly themselves, for instance, some services are provided by members (STF, CS) or via referrals to partners and contracted specialists. Additional work and services not listed below include arbitration (ACAS) and policy direction (SG).

	Alternative employment training, support & advice						Income & money management advice				Wellbeing	
	Employability advice	Career development	Literacy/ Numeracy	Core skills	Vocational training	Business start-up	Benefits	Rights and entitlements	Money	Pensions	Coping with stress	Mental health & wellbeing
ACAS				Yes							Yes	Yes
CAS-PW							Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
COSLA-BG		Yes		Yes	Yes	Yes					Yes	Yes
CS	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes			Yes		Yes	Yes
DWP	Yes	Yes					Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes		
HMRC							Yes	Yes	Yes			
ICAS									Yes			
SDS	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes					Yes	Yes
SLAED	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes						
STF	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes						Yes	Yes
SUL	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes			Yes		Yes	Yes

Note: Table excludes Unite as they are not a delivery partner. These services are liable to change and have not been fully verified.



Several delivery partners used informal networks and media to keep abreast of business performance and fluctuations in their sectors and geographic areas. The local PACE Partnerships and similar forums were identified as important early-warning mechanisms for the health of individual businesses and sectors. HR1 forms<sup>15</sup>, though deemed unreliable in terms of overall redundancy levels, were also a mechanism by which some delivery partners became aware of redundancy situations.

Data collected for intelligence about redundancies			
	Local sources of intelligence about redundancies	Information gathered on additional services or funding eg training/quals	Information gathered to monitor performance with PACE clients
ACAS			
CAS-PW			
COSLA-BG	Yes		
CS			
DWP	Yes		
HMRC	Yes		
ICAS	Yes		
SDS	Yes		
SLAED	Yes		
STF			
SUL	Yes		

15 Form HR1: for employers to notify the government (The Insolvency Service) of potential redundancies

## 2.2.4 Current data sharing

Examples of sharing individual and aggregate level data that partners have been involved in include:

**ACAS.** The Scottish Government approached ACAS when considering the abolition of employment tribunal fees. The Government requested data on the number of cases and level of involvement in Scotland. Drawing on historical data (and postcodes) ACAS were able to estimate the number of businesses based in Scotland from their overall UK database. This was an ad-hoc project involving aggregate level data and was justified by ACAS on the basis that it might help tribunal courts and applicants.

**COSLA.** Single Entry Point - Business Gateway and Scottish Enterprise share a CRM system. In 2019 Business Gateway planned to share a system with the SDS employer engagement team (following advice from the Enterprise and Skills Review) to support the business environment to understand client needs/wants (creating a 360 view of businesses/business people) and assist with marketing and development. Single Entry Point is motivated by the need for a 360 view – and there are realistic benefits for Business Gateway’s work. A key challenge is to build staff understanding of the system so that the full benefits can be realised. There is a communication programme to convey to 300+ staff which will take some time across 2019/20.

**Colleges Scotland.** Most colleges share individual level data with SDS currently and, in general, colleges are very accustomed to sharing data, with lots of arrangements in place. Colleges have adapted well to GDPR legislation and are comfortable sharing data within its requirements (unlike some organisations). Data controller to data controller sharing eg SFC to SDS – there is strong legislation underpinning these kinds of data sharing so they work well. For instance, Colleges share data with HMRC via National Fraud Network.

**DWP.** Scottish Prison Service (SPS) send data to DWP on individuals entering/exiting custody. This emanates from Scottish Government policy which stresses importance on understanding re-offending risk. Data is shared electronically via a spreadsheet which is sent to DWP. Some prisons are private so the data is not universal. In addition, DWP have prison work coaches (x 14) in prisons. Prisoners get a

letter inviting contact. Prisoners can’t claim UC before they exit prison but DWP can help them set it up in advance.

**DWP.** Integrated Employment and Skills. This data sharing involved DWP and SDS. In 30 DWP offices there were SDS advisors who DWP could refer people to. The paperwork (data share) went from DWP to SDS and feedback was provided to DWP on the outcomes. This was effective data sharing but it was discontinued with the introduction of GDPR in 2018.

**HMRC.** Data analysis requests are made via FOI. For instance, how many PAYE businesses exist in a region? This involves extracting aggregate information. At an individual level HMRC sometimes gets journalist requests and police requests (for which there are strict rules and processes) in place. HMRC treat requests on a case-by-case basis and are open to requests and discussions.

**SDS:** Beginning in 2010/11, the 16 years+ Data Hub aimed to encourage shared information amongst key partners to provide tailored support to young people when they leave school, specifically to those who are not moving on to learning or work. A key point for the development of the Data Hub came in 2013/14 when it was tied to legislation (The Post 16 Education (Scotland) Act 2013). This made effective data sharing much more likely as the Act formalised matters and gave SDS more power to encourage partner cooperation within defined timescales. With the legal framework in place the bulk of the work involved addressing the technical challenges around the data sharing process and creating secure data transfer mechanisms for partners to use.

**STF:** SDS have standard forms that all members ask trainees/students to complete. This is for Scottish Government funded training. Some members work outside this also, but probably 125 out of 140 STF members would collect this information, so SDS have access to a lot of information in this way (and potentially could ask about redundancy via this mechanism).



**SUL.** Following referrals from STUC, SUL may refer people to other learning providers, for example a local college, and so data is shared with these providers. SUL have data sharing as part of their contract with training providers and when individuals register with SUL they give their consent to having their data shared with relevant third parties. SUL report to STUC on learning outcomes at an aggregate level but don't share this information outwith the STUC at present. SUL might also report back to unions like UNITE on individual progress but not to employers as individual confidentiality is key. In essence, personal data could be held in three places – initially collected by UNITE, passed to SUL (with some additional data collection during SUL registration) and then passed to a training provider (such as a College) if SUL refer the individual to one of their courses.

**UNITE.** Examples of receiving data via secure transfer from SDS on unionised individuals who have contacted them for advice. UNITE have then been able to contact them to offer additional support. UNITE have not reciprocated, mainly because of uncertainty around what services SDS could offer to our members.

Observations on data sharing arrangements:

- Statutory: many of the larger scale data sharing arrangements involving delivery partners had a statutory basis, in other words, governmental and /or legal frameworks were involved that made data sharing mandatory. For many partners, a statutory arrangement means they can commit to making it happen, sometimes without the need to record the time/cost, as the requirement becomes part and parcel of their workload.
- Reciprocal: outside of statutory arrangements some data sharing occurs when it is to the mutual benefit of the organisations involved. These arrangements are often 'low-level' and covered by registration form waivers and the observation of key GDPR safeguards such as secure data transfer.

### 2.2.5 Costs of data sharing

As stated previously, data sharing arrangements were often viewed as part and parcel of Delivery Partners' work. As a result, there were only a few examples of the costs associated with data sharing:

- SDS (Data Hub):
  - Development costs with the Scottish Government's SEEMiS pupil database on Data Hub (exact £ not known)
  - DWP spent c.£15k in making adjustments to their system
  - SDS costs not known but significant human resource over a number of years.
- DWP (Data Hub):
  - Initial data analytics costs were c.£7k
  - Annual costs are approx. £10-14k
  - Main set-up costs involved 2 x senior members of staff.
- COSLA – BG (Single Entry Point portal):
  - Legal costs were c.£15k
  - Not costed, but around 20 staff days during set-up phase
  - Currently, 3 x FTE staff to support use of CRM system
  - Expenditure to date in region of c.£200k (£40k adjusting systems, £160k on development work).

These examples highlight significant financial implications for large scale, statutory data sharing arrangements, mainly made up of staff, IT and legal costs. There were also significant timescales involved in many of the data sharing arrangements which partners highlighted.

### 2.2.6 Barriers to data sharing

Barriers include some which were anticipated and others which were more nuanced and specific to the organisations involved eg in-house processes. Virtually all of the barriers we discussed with delivery partners were identified as having potential to challenge effective data sharing (see table overleaf):

Barrier	Example
Infrastructure requirements (eg equipment, software, licences)	Costs were likely to be incurred with the requirement for new equipment, software or in licencing
Technical incompatibilities (eg different systems)	Most partners had encountered technical incompatibilities when sharing data with other organisations and anticipated this would be an issue in PACE data sharing
Variations in data recording methods	Partners were aware that NI number was a fairly universal unique identifier, however pointed out the potential for partners to record similar things in different ways eg. codes for an individual's work status
Cultural resistance (eg amongst staff)	Although attitudes to data sharing varied across partners there was a perception that front line staff were very cautious when it came to data sharing
Legal considerations (eg data protection/GDPR considerations)	Post-GDPR most partners felt their own institution had become more conservative when it came to data sharing, and that the need to set-up protocols and legal frameworks made data sharing less likely
Variations in unique identifiers used	Although NI number was a common identifier, DWP's new systems for UC uses a different unique reference. In addition, some partners did not need to collect NI numbers for their work with PACE clients

Additional barriers were identified:

**Statutory**

- In light of GDPR and some high profile data breaches, confidentiality is a very sensitive issue for many of the Delivery Partners and there is a sense that only statutory arrangements can overcome the cautious and conservative attitudes to data sharing that currently exist
- There is a need to embed the data processes, not just rely on individual members of partner staff to complete tasks – in other words, it is important to automate the process to ensure reliability.

- If not statutory:
  - Reciprocity becomes important – in other words organisations need to see some kind of return from sharing data in terms of their own insights or enhanced process efficiency. This is hard to achieve, especially across multiple partners
  - Legal side eg protocols become time consuming and costly.

**Accuracy**

- People may not want to admit they've been made redundant – so the accuracy of any data collected around the reason for unemployment being redundancy will always be an issue
- Linked to above, key partners (eg DWP) cannot guarantee 100% accuracy of record keeping due to clients not sharing information and/or staff input errors. Also, 'redundancy' flags would need to be switched on/off depending on the individual's status
- Data retention – some partners (eg SUL) only hold personal information for the length of time their workstreams/projects are funded. This is often two years.

**Bureaucracy**

- UK wide organisations being asked to comply with a Scottish-only issue is a barrier, although this has been done before (eg by DWP for the Health and Work Support Pilot in Dundee and Fife, funded jointly by the Scottish Government and the Department for Health and Social Care/DWP Work and Health Unit)
- Adjustments required to registrations forms and permissions eg third party access
- Adapting new systems to data sharing requirements (eg DWPs The Build system, which DWP staff are still adjusting to)
- Workload – Delivery Partners often gauge the human/technical resources that ad-hoc data sharing requests will involve, and in some cases refuse on the basis that too much work is involved.

## 2.2.7 Reflections on Stage 1

### Two key partners

There are 20+ partners but two of these are of central importance in the context of data sharing:

- DWP: only organisation that can realistically flag 'redundancy' at an all-population level
- HMRC: only organisation that can realistically track the outcomes of people made redundant (PACE or non-PACE).

These are the two partners who have records for all those who may become redundant – all other partners work on specific topic areas eg advice on pensions (Citizens Advice Scotland), re-training opportunities (SDS, SUL/ Colleges Scotland), re/self-employment/start-ups (SLAED, Business Gateway), workplace tribunals/arbitration (ACAS) and some are representative organisations who have no contact with people who have been made redundant (STF, ICAS).

### The case for data sharing

The aim of building an accurate picture of redundancies in Scotland and the desire to measure the impact of PACE are understandable. However, given the multiple barriers and likely costs involved in facilitating effective data sharing, the case for data sharing needs to be made. This raises a number of questions:

- **Would the addition of flags to key partner databases result in an accurate figure on redundancies in Scotland?** Bearing in mind the potential for client non-disclosure and data input errors there is a question mark on how an accurate figure could be established. The Data Hub is linked to facts (eg date of birth), whereas a redundancy flag needs to be switched on/off.
- **Are current PACE interventions significant enough to warrant measurement?** A key strength of PACE is that its aims are aligned to those of its Delivery Partners. However, this does raise the question of attribution. Aside from effective signposting to relevant services, to what extent is it possible to pinpoint the added value of PACE?
- **Is there potential for reciprocity?** A number of partners were unsure how they could benefit from increased data sharing with PACE Partners. In some instances this was borne of a lack of

knowledge about other PACE Partners and their work. This is important in the context of PACE data sharing as Delivery Partner representatives have a job to do in convincing internal colleagues that PACE data sharing is worthwhile for their organisation.

- **Are there grounds for statutory compliance?** As highlighted, many partners feel that a statutory requirement would be the most viable way to motivate the changes (eg redundancy flags) that would be required to facilitate effective data sharing. In addition, some partners highlighted legislation that could be used (eg post-16 Education Act).

### Other considerations

In the course of Stage 1 we assessed a number of measures which could help increase the accuracy of knowledge on redundancy levels in Scotland:

- **Effective data collation could improve overall redundancy estimates.** Currently, HR1 forms are an important indicator of redundancy occurrences in the UK, however, for a variety of reasons, they are generally regarded as an unreliable measure of overall redundancy figures and would need to be improved before they could be used in this way.
- **The PACE client survey is a powerful tool.** The client survey could be used to gather more information on redundancies – it has 1,000 respondents – however, this is unlikely to create a fully reliable data set.
- **The PACE Partnership local network.** A recent PACE Partnership Review (Sept 2019) highlighted a number of recommendations for local PACE Partnerships around roles and responsibilities. Given their local links and knowledge it seems possible that the partner network could collect data on the frequency, type and number of redundancies in their area, and feed this information into a central database. However, this would require a level of resourcing / administration that is currently not available to the local networks.

It should be noted these suggestions are concerned with overall redundancy numbers and would not result in the establishment of a PACE client database or address the need to measure the effectiveness of PACE. On this issue the following points are relevant:

- **Expand the SDS PACE database.** Currently, SDS collect and maintain the only PACE client database. Is there potential to increase the current data collection process at PACE events, in cooperation with PACE Partners and employers so that this resource becomes more powerful? For example, while SDS already collect data at PACE events, it may be possible to collect more, for example quick sample surveys to identify personal situation, plans and expectations.
- **Expansion of client survey.** Linked to the above, a larger database of PACE clients would allow the client survey to establish a wider understanding of the frequency, type and number of redundancies in Scotland. Currently, the survey is the main means by which PACE performance is monitored and measured. We would recommend that quantitative and qualitative insights (eg case studies), be developed from the core client survey.

### 2.3 Stage 2: Follow-up interviews with key partners

Stage 1 of the consultation was followed by an interim discussion with the project steering group. This highlighted the potential role and significance of the PACE Partnership in terms of understanding redundancy – what kind of jobs are being made redundant, in which sectors, and why, what kind of jobs are people affected by redundancy finding, and to what extent does this represent continuity or a change in direction/skill? It was agreed that answers to these and other questions could form a key part of an effective approach to business development, economic development and an effectively targeted employability service in Scotland.

With this in mind, Stage 2 of the consultation sought to contribute to how the information held by PACE Partners could be drawn on to better understand redundancy and its consequences, and appropriate responses. This was felt to be particularly important at a time of significant change in the labour market, in terms of automation, disruptive technologies, the growth of self-employment and the gig economy, responses to the challenge of climate change, and the ever unfolding impact of COVID-19.

This work was complemented by desk research to explore the extent to which it was possible to pinpoint those people whose jobs had been made redundant who were at a higher risk of long term unemployment. The PACE Partners were keen to understand the scope for focusing more intensive post redundancy support on those who were at particular risk of longer term unemployment, and the information that would be needed to identify those at greater risk.

In addition, contemporary events (April-May 2020) had also highlighted increased data sharing in some key industries such as logistics and retail, all of which highlighted the relevance of the data sharing topic. In this context, Stage 2 involved the following four components:

- Views on the direct relevance of the PACE Partnership and redundancy to the specific roles and objectives of each partner organisation
- Collation of the customer information each partner collects in order to assess the potential for data matching
- Partners' response to a data sharing scenario involving anonymised matching of data (see Appendix 4)
- Desk research to explore the likelihood of newly unemployed people finding work and what this means in terms of the focus/prioritisation of the PACE Partnership /the ability to identify those people whose jobs are being made redundant who are at higher risk of long term unemployment.

At the time of these interviews (late May to early July 2020) the impact of COVID-19 was still unfolding (and still is now in September 2020) with PACE Partners and the people they assist and work with being affected in different ways. The feedback received in Stage 2 needs to be viewed in this context.

For instance, many partners did not feel that redundancies had increased significantly as a result of COVID-19, however most recognised that this was because the UK Government's Job Retention Scheme had protected many employees from this outcome. It was also clear that many PACE Partners were 'fire-fighting' at the time of interview, with advice to the recently unemployed, funding issues, strategic re-direction and support for members all at the forefront of day-to-day activities.

### 2.3.1 PACE Partners: potential for data sharing

During Stage 2 we asked the partners involved to provide us with the main data collection categories that they use when dealing with their clients, customers or members. Seven partners provided this information. The table below provides an overview of the data cross-overs which helps establish the potential for data sharing across PACE Partners.

	Name	Address	DOB	Phone	Email	Gender	Disability	Empl. status	NI number
COSLA / BG	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✗
Colleges Scotland	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✗	✗
Unite / SUL	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✗	✗
SDS	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✗	✗
DWP	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✗	✓	✗
Acas	✓	✓	✗	✓	✓	✓	✗	✓	✗
HMRC	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✗	✗	✗	✓

The table indicates that all partners collect basic personal information from clients (Name, Address, Phone, Email), and the majority collect additional information on gender and date of birth, while around half collect data on disability and employment status.

None of the partners that provided data, with the exception of HMRC, collect clients' National Insurance numbers. The lack of consistency in the collection of National Insurance number could provide a challenge in selecting a unique identifier that would enable robust data cross-referencing between partners.

### 2.3.2 PACE Partners: relevance of redundancy

We conducted desk research to understand the extent to which partner organisations address the issue of redundancy in their work. Overall, this exercise highlighted that whilst some partners provide general information and advice on redundancy, none seem to have specific aims and objectives linked to dealing with redundancy. The research found that:

- The majority of partners provide general guidance around redundancy practices, such as checking redundancy rights, ensuring redundancy processes are fair, and advice for employers and employees. Partners that provide this type of information include the Department for Work and Pensions, Citizens Advice Scotland, ACAS, and STUC.
- Two partners, Business Gateway and ICAS, include PACE information and data among their redundancy resources. Business Gateway provides information around the service and support offered by PACE, as well as a series of webinars designed specifically for people facing redundancy. ICAS provides data and statistics gathered by the PACE Partnership to date, bringing the focus onto the key facts and developments around redundancies in recent years.
- Colleges Scotland, SLAED, Scottish Training Federation and STUC do not mention redundancy among their web resources.'

Feedback from partners confirmed that redundancy, although recognised as an important issue, does not feature prominently in any of the partners own key aims and objectives. One partner described redundancy as 'not our bat' summing up the fact that most partners' main focus is elsewhere, for instance with business start-ups (Business Gateway), member representation (STF, ICAS) or training (SUL).

There was also a perception (and this is supported by evidence) that in terms of unemployment, traditionally at least, people made redundant tend to move into work more quickly than others (eg compared to the long-term unemployed). Most people being made redundant find a new job within 6 months, though the impact of COVID-19 may test this pattern in the coming months and years.

Partners recognised that redundancy levels had, and would continue to, increase, so highlighting the need for support to this group. However, partners had other priorities as well with public facing partners such as CAS already seeing big rises in benefit enquiries and debt advice.

This feedback highlights how important it is to make the case for data sharing in the context of redundancy services and also stresses the need to make data sharing processes as straightforward as possible for partners whose main focus may be elsewhere. These points were emphasised further when we discussed a potential data sharing scenario with partners (see below).

### 2.3.3 PACE Partners: response to data sharing scenario

Partners were shown a data sharing scenario and asked how they would respond to such a request. This provided an opportunity to discuss wider issues around the feasibility of data sharing in the context of redundancy services.

1. A redundancy flag is added to your database (or other mechanism) to identify some or all individuals affected by redundancy. Consider/think about:
  - a. Doesn't have to be 100% coverage
  - b. How could this process be started eg quick wins'
  - c. What would be the medium/long term tasks/challenges'
2. You supply a file containing unique identifiers eg National Insurance No. for redundancy flagged individuals. No other details are supplied.
  - a. How feasible would this be?
  - b. What would the best unique identifier be'
  - c. How often could this task be repeated'
3. The unique identifiers you send are merged with those from other PACE partners.
4. Another unique reference is created - a PACE ID.
5. You are asked to update the file (containing your unique identifier and the PACE ID) with data from your database eg name. address. demographics, interactions etc .... You would then send the file back, whereupon the PACE ID would be used to merge it with information sent in by other partners.
  - d. Could you supply data at an identifiable level?
  - e. Would anonymised data (eg no names, postcodes) be easier to supply?
  - f. How often could this task be repeated?
6. our organisation would have access to this PACE database and/or would receive reports based on analysis of the collated data eg how PACE has interacted with your clients. on most effective interventions, on time taken to re-enter workplace, on overall impact of PACE partnership measures.



The majority of partners felt this type of scenario offered a starting point for conversations on data sharing in the context of redundancy. On reflection, for most partners, the biggest difficulty with the scenario was at the start, with the ability or willingness to add a 'flag' to databases remaining an issue. It was also clear that each organisation would need to be approached in order to have their specific perspective on data sharing understood and worked through, with this potentially involving different teams and members of staff over a fairly significant period of time.

Overall thoughts on the data sharing scenario were:

- As in Stage 1, several partners highlighted that they do not have, nor could quickly add, a 'redundancy' flag to their customer database
- Some of these organisations felt they would need to be told who was redundant and at that point they might be able to match these records to their own database
- Overall, partners felt it would be much more feasible to share data at an 'aggregate' level as opposed to an individual level
- The majority of partners were open to exploring the data sharing scenario but stressed that it would involve other colleagues/ departments and require time and effort to work through what was feasible
- There was acceptance from partners that it would be possible to deliver elements of the data sharing scenario, in effect, moving from zero data sharing to 100% in stages
- As in Stage 1, many partners stressed the need to convince wider colleagues and teams about the merits of this data sharing. There was still uncertainty about how it could benefit partner organisations.

At a partner-by-partner level, responses to the scenario are summarised.

Partner	Potential	Barriers
<b>HMRC</b>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>• A cross-check could be possible - esp. at an aggregate level eg of 1,000 names supplied, HMRC could say how many are paying taxes etc.... This removes the individual confidentiality issues</li> <li>• Would be happy to work through the request, involve relevant colleagues, and see what's possible.</li> </ul>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>• Not involved in redundancy notifications. Would need to be informed/provided with data on redundancy</li> <li>• Above, allied to a focus on confidentiality makes it very difficult to envisage a redundancy flag on the HMRC database</li> <li>• Systems colleagues may push-back on a request of this type as there would be costs involved</li> <li>• Don't foresee high value / interest in PACE redundancy data. Have wider macro-economic modelling available to inform workload planning. Question remains - how does it help HMRC / support wider work?</li> </ul>
<b>DWP</b>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>• Have assisted in the SDS 16+ Data Hub so it can be done. This took a while but the legal base was there and it now works effectively</li> <li>• Aggregate data much easier to deal with than individual data.</li> </ul>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>• Main barrier is new UC system - it's not stable enough to interrogate at present</li> <li>• A 'flag' of any sort is a problem. Customers mainly 'self-input' and the UC database is much more concise than our previous version so less information collected overall</li> <li>• DWP data highlights that 'this person is unemployed' - not redundant, not coming out of armed forces, not returning to work from childcare, so someone else would have to inform DWP about who is redundant</li> <li>• Could not match records to UC database. It would be a manual process and would take too long</li> <li>• UC database has its own unique identifier - not matched to NI number</li> <li>• Information about the job market is important at present but several organisations do this very well.</li> </ul>

Partner	Potential	Barriers
<b>SUL/ UNITE</b>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>The Union would have this information eg redundancy, so a fuller set of information available from them</li> <li>It could be possible to change forms to add a 'redundancy' flag. This could be updated at intervals with ongoing contact with members</li> <li>Training providers are paid to monitor and gather feedback from trainees on progress etc. so it could be possible to include questions on outcomes eg in work, continuing in training etc... and in this way provide an update on an individual's progress.</li> <li>Would be interested in trying to set up this type of scenario. Benefit to SUL / UNITE is knowing how members are being helped elsewhere. In past information has been shared with SDS about individuals or small groups, but it's not been formalised or had a process put in place.</li> </ul>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>Currently, the closest thing to a redundancy flag is 'unemployed payment of dues'. When a member moves back in to employment this changes to 'full payment of dues', however it's not 100% accurate and time lag is an issue.</li> </ul>

Partner	Potential	Barriers
<b>CAS</b>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>The request does not seem insurmountable, but do we want to do it, why would we do it?</li> <li>Easier to comply at the aggregate level. Individual level data share would require a re-hash of privacy statements</li> <li>It would be good to see who CAS consumers are seeing/ turning to and what the outcomes are for them. This would inform CAS work/ signposting. Very interested in what works most effectively for people eg interventions.</li> </ul>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>CAS have a cautious approach, even to aggregate data sharing requests</li> <li>Legal/GDPR issues are factors (though these can be overcome) it's the time and resourcing that CAS can't afford. CAS are not paid so always need to make judgements on additional requests esp. as resources are very stretched</li> <li>Also, CAS have a very strong emphasis and culture on confidentiality</li> <li>NI number is collected though not 100% accurate.</li> </ul>
<b>COSLA / BG</b>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>There may be reference to 'PACE' and or 'redundancy' on database at present. Hard to say how accurate but somewhere between 0-100%.</li> <li>An automated process could be worked on eg more work at start, then becomes more straightforward.</li> </ul>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>Data sharing processes are lagging behind the technology and data gathering mechanisms. Recognition that this is an issue that needs to be addressed, encouraged, ordered....</li> <li>A development team would need to look at this. It's possible to put another field in the database but resourcing this is the challenge</li> <li>What's the benefit to BG? Cost vs saving - the benefits need to be quantified eg via a CBA</li> <li>Not really interested in additional information on redundancy. Different end of the telescope compared to BG work. Don't care how people come to us - redundancy is not the issue.</li> </ul>



Partner	Potential	Barriers
<b>SLAED</b>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>Employability support teams in local authority areas would flag 'redundancy' in most cases or could if required. They tend to operate to a standardised data collection process (tied to No-one Left Behind funding) and have the potential to contribute to data sharing on redundancy.</li> </ul>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>Can PACE cope in current guide post-COVID? Performance of PACE Partnership local networks vary dramatically</li> <li>Reciprocity is key – partners need to know what interventions take place, otherwise partners are all working in the dark</li> <li>HMRC are the missing link – can answer a lot of questions on people’s status eg 16-18 NEETs who drop off the support ladder.</li> </ul>
<b>STF</b>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>The SDS Funding Information and Processing System may do this already? This would cover the private training provider sector</li> <li>Training providers would be happy to add a flag eg for redundancy.</li> </ul>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>A flag could be added to training providers registration forms. How accurately it would be completed is an unknown</li> <li>If training providers were asked to add further info eg employment history, they would likely push back as this creates extra work.</li> </ul>
<b>ACAS</b>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>Recently acquired new IT partners which has made changes to Acas system more feasible/quicker</li> <li>ACAS can draw down the number of redundancy related calls</li> <li>Quarterly or 6-monthly requests feel fine – this is customary.</li> </ul>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>Would always be aggregate level data - confidentiality is paramount and Acas do not record names or even give reference numbers to callers</li> <li>Linked to above, it’s difficult to identify Scotland-only data and can’t guarantee de-duplicated contacts eg stats would be number of calls, not number of people.</li> <li>Questions - could Acas do it? Would it require significant time/investment?</li> </ul>

### 2.3.4 To what extent would it be possible for the PACE Partnership to identify those clients at higher risk of long term unemployment?

The scarring on employment prospects created by redundancy and long-term unemployment is well documented, as is the correlation between length of time spent unemployed, and “ever-diminishing chances of finding work”<sup>16</sup>. A number of theories have been put forward as to why this is the case, including “insider/outsider theory”, loss of skills and motivation, and “poverty and social isolation”<sup>17</sup>. It is likely that a combination of all of these contribute to the negative effects of being long-term unemployed.

Catching people before this point is important, both for the individuals themselves, and economically. Intervening earlier is both more effective and less costly; capable of stopping people from ever reaching long term unemployment (LTU) in the first place. This is of direct relevance to the PACE approach – if it is possible to identify newly redundant people who are at higher risk of longer term unemployment, they can be offered more intensive early support to avoid the pain and costs of long term unemployment. It will also help to prioritise the work of partners in providing support to redundant workers.

Recognising this, a number of countries have attempted to create models capable of predicting individuals – including those who have just been made redundant – at high risk of LTU. These include France, Germany, Slovakia, the Netherlands, Australia, the USA and Ireland. In 2013, the UK Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) produced their own version of a profiling model<sup>18</sup>. However, no statistical profiling currently occurs in the UK, and there are concerns that barriers to collecting and accessing data would limit its accuracy<sup>19</sup>.

16 Policy Studies Institute Research Discussion Paper: Early Identification of the Long-Term Unemployed, Clive Payne and Joan Payne, 2000. [https://westminsterresearch.westminster.ac.uk/download/94ce139c0959126c25d4806060ee7b509fce6f63ced69f459cfdb94129097187/125771/Research\\_Discussion\\_Paper\\_4.pdf](https://westminsterresearch.westminster.ac.uk/download/94ce139c0959126c25d4806060ee7b509fce6f63ced69f459cfdb94129097187/125771/Research_Discussion_Paper_4.pdf)

17 Ibid

18 Predicting likelihood of long-term unemployment: the development of a UK jobseekers’ classification instrument, Simon Matty, DWP, 2013 [https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\\_data/file/210303/WP116.pdf](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/210303/WP116.pdf)

19 Identification of latest trends and current developments in methods to profile jobseekers in European Public Employment Services: Final report, Dr Sally-Anne Barnes and Sally Wright, IES, 2015

Most existing profiling models are complex and country specific. The methodologies used are often opaque, with little indication of how the model could be translated into a new local context. However, they do share similarities, and there is learning to be gleaned from their construction and approaches. In general:

- There is some consistency (with exceptions) in the risk factors that have been found to be statistically reliable across different models
- There are large margins of error across each model, resulting in a trade-off between capturing a greater proportion of those at risk of LTU, and ‘wasting’ time and resources on those who, in practice, may not become LTU. Accordingly, rankings, or at-risk scores, should be used to triage people and provide the most appropriate pathways of supporting, rather than excluding, people from a programme solely based on score. The success of the prediction is determined to a great extent by the ‘cut off point’ that is selected. For example, the DWP model is 33% accurate at predicting the 8% highest risk individuals, and 20% accurate at predicting the 30% highest risk individuals. However, the model is far more accurate at predicting those in the lower risk categories. It was 94% accurate at predicting the 8% lowest risk, and 96% accurate at predicting the 30% lowest risk cohort. Therefore, this is a hugely useful model for helping to prioritise who should be targeted for support services.
- In multiple studies, the role and discretion of the caseworker has been shown to be vital to the success of the model, and their knowledge has been used to complement it<sup>20</sup>. This means that the professional judgement of frontline staff is important and they should be able to ‘override’ scores that seem to them too high or too low
- Profiling models are less well equipped to compute people with multiple complex needs, reinforcing the need for caseworker discretion<sup>21</sup>
- “Profiling needs to be part of an integrated and coordinated system to be useful”<sup>22</sup>

20 Identification of latest trends and current developments in methods to profile jobseekers in European Public Employment Services: Final report, Dr Sally-Anne Barnes and Sally Wright, IES, 2015

21 Ibid

22 Ibid

- The greater the number and variety of indicators used (eg attributional, attitudinal and administrative<sup>23</sup>), the greater the prediction power of the model
- Profiling information should be used to help jobseekers, but needs to be handled carefully, and not go against a strengths-based model of support.

Finally, in taking decisions about the adoption of an approach to early identification and intervention, it is important to appreciate that the choice is not binary. In other words, even if those identified for more intensive support would have found a job without it, the support is likely to accelerate their successful job finding. It is easy to underestimate the value to individuals, families and society of bringing forward job finding by even days or weeks.

Taking these findings into consideration, it seems possible and desirable to develop a checklist of risk factors to aid caseworkers in the identification of newly redundant people who are most at risk of LTU. This would include asking people about their individual expectations and confidence<sup>24</sup>, as well as more quantitative questions regarding age, gender and place of residence. Such a checklist would be most useful as a guidance document and should complement caseworker knowledge and experience in identifying people at greater risk.

It can be used to help ease the burden of caseworkers as a result of high caseloads<sup>25</sup>. As in the French and German profiling models, we would advise that individual caseworkers have “final discretion over the level of resources and the types of interventions offered to the unemployed jobseeker”<sup>26</sup>.

23 Predicting likelihood of long-term unemployment: the development of a UK jobseekers’ classification instrument, Simon Matty, DWP, 2013

24 Predicting the Risk of Long-Term Unemployment: What can we learn from Personality Traits, Beliefs and other Behavioral Variables? Arni et al, 2014

25 Tackling Long-Term Unemployment through Risk Profiling and Outreach: A discussion paper from the Employment Thematic Network, Anette Scoppetta and Arthur Buckenleib, May 2018.

26 Identification of latest trends and current developments in methods to profile jobseekers in European Public Employment Services: Final report, Dr Sally-Anne Barnes and Sally Wright, IES, 2015

Stars indicate the significance of the risk factor, with \*\*\* representing the most well-evidenced factors.

Checklist of risk factors for long term unemployment (LTU)		
Question	Determinants of risk	Significance of risk factor
What qualifications do you have?	Lower level or no qualifications are substantial risk factors for LTU.	***
Do you have a full clean driving licence? Do you own a motor vehicle?	Possessing a full clean driving licence reduces the risk of LTU substantially, and ownership of a vehicle may reduce risk slightly.	***
How old are you?	Risk of LTU increases with age. Under 25s have the lowest risk of LTU, those aged 45 and over are at greatest risk.	***
Do you live alone or with a partner?	Living alone is associated with a greater risk of LTU.	***
Do you have dependants under the age of 18 living with you?	Having children living with you is associated with a greater risk of LTU.	***
Do you feel confident that you will be employed soon?  Do you expect to find work? Do you feel that finding a job is based on luck or effort?	Less confidence, lower expectations and believing that finding a job is based on luck are all associated with a greater risk of LTU.	***

Question	Determinants of risk	Significance of risk factor
Where do you live?	Living in an area with higher levels of unemployment is associated with a greater risk of LTU.	**
Have you been actively seeking a job recently?  Have you had any job interviews?  Have you had contact with an employer	Greater job search activity may indicate a lower risk of LTU.	**
How would you rate your physical ability to do work?  Do you have any disabilities?  How would you rate your mental ability to do work based on the mental demands of work you are seeking?	Poor self-assessed health and having a disability may indicate a greater risk of LTU.	**
Was a parent/guardian in paid work until you were 16-years-old?	Having a parent/guardian in paid work until 16-years-old may reduce the risk of LTU. Having a father with A-level qualifications may reduce the risk of LTU slightly.	*

## 3. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

### 3.1 Conclusions

The need for reliable data on redundancy – about both businesses and individuals – was the basis for the PACE continuous improvement programme resolution to investigate data sharing amongst PACE Delivery Partners. In the wake of COVID-19 and its impact on jobs, this need is now more important than ever. Identifying the business types and sectors most affected by redundancy will be key to planning a coordinated approach to unemployment in the coming months and years. PACE may already have access to business-level data and this should be analysed to understand the broad trends. At the individual level, the consultation exercise has highlighted a willingness to explore the potential for data sharing further, however, as our recommendations highlight, the redundancy data sharing ‘project’ now needs to have some dedicated resource in order to make genuine progress. This may require the PACE Partners to make decisions linked to resourcing eg funding commitments, and to decide on the lifespan and priorities of the project.

Our literature review highlighted a wide variety of data sharing scenarios, involving public, private and third sector organisations. Almost all data sharing arrangements have to overcome barriers, often legal and technical in nature, but also linked to culture eg attitude to data sharing, and the availability of resources/budget to make data sharing happen. What is clear is that any data sharing arrangement needs commitment – this is created by making data sharing as easy as possible for those involved and by ensuring reciprocity, or in other words, that all the partners involved in data sharing can see benefits.

Our Stage 1 interviews with PACE Partners highlighted that, overall, partners recognised that there was potential to share more complete information about PACE clients in order to provide a better service. However, partners highlighted several challenges that would need to be overcome and many questioned whether the investment required – in terms of time, money and resources – would provide data of sufficient value for the PACE service and redundancy audience.

In Stage 2 it became clear that the value of being able to analyse patterns and trends in redundancies was recognised, enabling a much more effective and carefully designed response to the impact of Covid-19 in the short and medium term – and to major macro-economic changes in the longer term.

We established that there were some grounds for comparability and matching across partner databases, though of note, National Insurance number (a unique personal identifier) was not collected across the board. This highlights the need for detailed discussions with partners and subsequent data processing in order to bring data from various sources and databases together in a comparable way.

In reality, although recognised as important, addressing redundancy is not at the heart of the work undertaken by the PACE Partners. This has implications for the amount of time and resource that partners can commit to setting up data sharing arrangements. Having said that, partners saw potential in the data sharing scenario that was reviewed in the Stage 2 interviews and all were willing to enter in to exploratory conversations on how they could contribute (partially if not fully) to PACE data sharing.

### 3.2 Recommendations

The literature review highlighted a number of key factors that facilitate effective data sharing. In the context of PACE data sharing we recommend that the following issues be addressed:

- **People:** establish the relevant teams and people within each partner organisation who need to be involved in order to progress data sharing
- **Technical capacities:** find the commonalities, either across all partners, or groups of partners that will allow data to be shared
- **Partnership development:** win hearts and minds by convincing partners of the benefits eg in general and to them
- **Organisational culture:** give partners the reassurance that the legal aspects of data sharing are in place and that they are operating in line with GDPR and other rules.

Our **Stage 1** consultations highlighted that, with a number of notable barriers identified by partners, the case for data sharing needs to be made. In particular, we recommend the following:

- **Key partners:** Detailed scoping conversations should take place with representatives from DWP and HMRC to ascertain if their 'barriers' to PACE data sharing can be overcome. In effect, without involvement from these key organisations, it seems unlikely that an effective data sharing process can be established
- **Explain the journey:** Partners tended to think in absolute terms ie envisaging the difficulties associated trying to create a fully functioning data sharing arrangement. A key message for partners is that data sharing can start from zero and build towards 100%, and in that way their own contribution could be smaller (and therefore less onerous) at the start and build from there.
- **Address key issues:** It was clear from feedback that partners were apprehensive about data sharing and also unsure about the benefits. We recommend upcoming PACE Partnership meetings are used to outline the benefits, discuss and give examples of reciprocity and address the need (or otherwise) for statutory compliance in PACE data sharing.

**Stage 2** highlighted the increasing value of being able to analyse patterns and trends in redundancies was recognised, enabling a much more effective and carefully designed response to the impact of Covid-19 in the short and medium term – and to major macro-economic changes in the longer term.

In this context, PACE Partners are willing to explore how they can contribute to a better understanding of redundancy, including a clearer picture of those affected by redundancy and how they can be most effectively helped.

In light of the increasing need to understand pattern and trends in redundancy, and in order to move forward we recommend that the PACE Partnership and the redundancy data sharing project have some dedicated resource, with an ability to draw on systems experts and project managers, and ad-hoc advice from key partners (eg legal advice/input from SG as required). The initial focus should be on

sharing data to enable a greater understanding of the patterns and trends in redundancies.

Priorities would include:

- **Liase with PACE Partners:** establish the relevant teams/people within each partner organisation
  - An initial focus on DWP and HMRC would be advisable given their key roles
- **Explore the potential:** establish what can be done in the short to medium term
  - The 0-100 analogy allows progress to be made and measured, however small at the start
  - Work through the process with reciprocity in mind. How will the partners benefit?
- **Cover the basics:** the project team should have access to ad-hoc legal advice, for example, from the Scottish Government.

This report has addressed the resolution (from the PACE Continuous Improvement Programme) to investigate data sharing amongst PACE Delivery Partners. At present, the main barriers to enhancing PACE data sharing are based on assumptions – for example, that it will be technically difficult; that there will be legal barriers; that partners will lack the time/resources to commit to the process. Our recommendations will allow these concerns to be addressed and dealt with, leading to genuine progress on much needed redundancy data sharing. But it will require additional resources to take these recommendations forward.

# APPENDICES

## Appendix 1: PACE national partners

Advisory, Conciliation and Arbitration Service Scotland  
 Chartered Institute of Personnel and Development  
 Citizens Advice Scotland  
 Confederation of British Industry Scotland  
 Colleges Scotland  
 Convention of Scottish Local Authorities  
 Department for Work and Pensions  
 Federation of Small Businesses Scotland  
 Highlands and Islands Enterprise  
 HM Revenue and Customs  
 Institute of Chartered Accountants in Scotland  
 R3  
 Scottish Chambers of Commerce  
 Scottish Enterprise  
 Scottish Funding Council  
 The Scottish Government  
 Scottish Local Authorities Economic Development Group  
 Scottish Qualifications Authority  
 Scottish Trades Union Congress  
 Scottish Training Federation  
 South of Scotland Enterprise  
 Skills Development Scotland  
 Universities Scotland

(ACAS)  
 (CIPD)  
 (CAS)  
 (CBI)  
 (CS)  
 (COSLA)  
 (DWP)  
 (FSB)  
 (HIE)  
 (HMRC)  
 (ICAS)  
 (SCC)  
 (SE)  
 (SFC)  
 (SG)  
 (SLAED)  
 (SQA)  
 (STUC)  
 (STF)  
 (SOSE)  
 (SDS)  
 (US)

Since we started this assignment, Public Health Scotland and the Scottish Council for Voluntary Organisations have joined as PACE partners.

## Appendix 2: Methodology

Our approach to the project involved an inception meeting with the project steering group, a literature review of relevant evidence, and a series of qualitative interactions and consultations with representatives from the partner organisations – both face-to-face, telephone and video. We consulted with partner representatives on two occasions, first to gather general views against the key objectives and then secondly, having collated the first round of feedback, to explore some issues and test key options and hypotheses in more detail. Our detailed methodology is set out below.

### Inception Meeting

During this detailed discussion with the project steering group, we discussed the project background and reviewed the key objectives to ensure a shared understanding of what was most important. A discussion around the planned methodology allowed us to review and refine our approach before the project began. Following the inception meeting we produced a detailed action note together with a refined workplan.

### Literature Review

Our initial background reading highlighted a number of reports and studies which were relevant to the project. On this basis we felt it was feasible and valuable to conduct a short literature review of the reports and studies found. This informed our understanding of the ‘data sharing’ issue and the design of our research tools (for partner interviews).

### Stage 1: Initial interviews with key partners

Following the design and agreement of a topic guide (see Appendix 3), a series of face-to-face interviews took place between November 2019 and January 2020. All of the organisations we hoped to speak

to were included, and in addition, we also spoke to Unite the Union (given their close working relationship with Scottish Union Learning, a PACE Partner).

Initial contact details for each delivery partner were provided by SDS and SG. Following liaison and discussions on what would be discussed in the interviews, most partners nominated one or two individuals to take part in the interviews. Overall, we spoke to 17 representatives from 13 different delivery partners. Typically, interviews lasted 45-60 minutes, though a small number took 75-90 minutes.

Organisation	Date of interview	No. of interviewees
1. Department for Work and Pensions (DWP)	Nov 2019	1
2. Scottish Training Federation (STF)		1
3. Colleges Scotland / HEFESTIS (CS)		1
4. Advisory, Conciliation and Arbitration Service (ACAS)		1
5. Her Majesty's Revenue and Customs (HMRC)		1
6. Convention of Scottish Local Authorities / Business Gateway (COSLA-BG)	Dec 2019	1
7. The Institute of Chartered Accountants of Scotland (ICAS)		1
8. Scottish Government (SG)		2
9. Citizens Advice Scotland / Pension Wise (CAS-PW)	Jan 2020	1
10. Scottish Union Learning (SUL)		2
11. Scottish Local Authorities Economic Development Group (SLAED)		1
12. Unite the Union (UNITE)		1
13. Skills Development Scotland (SDS)		3
<b>TOTAL</b>		<b>17</b>

### Stage 2: Follow-up interviews with key partners

Following an interim meeting with the project steering group, in Stage 2 a series of follow-up video/telephone calls were conducted with key partners using a second topic guide (see Appendix 4). Taking

place in between May-July 2020, the video/telephone approach was particularly suitable in the light of the ever-unfolding COVID-19 pandemic. Mindful of the impact of COVID-19 on PACE Partners work, the interviews were purposefully delayed until the start of May 2020, allowing PACE Partners some time to deal with the initial impact of COVID-19 on their areas of work and to adjust to new working arrangements.

At the end of Stage 1 all partners were asked if they would be willing to contribute further to the project, with all responding positively to this request. In total, nine PACE Partners were successfully re-contacted, with interviews lasting 30-45 minutes.

Organisation	Date of interview	No. of interviewees
1. Her Majesty's Revenue and Customs (HMRC)	May 2020	1
2. Scottish Training Federation (STF)		1
3. Scottish Union Learning (SUL)		1
4. Department for Work and Pensions (DWP)	June 2020	1
5. Convention of Scottish Local Authorities / Business Gateway (COSLA-BG)		1
6. Advisory, Conciliation and Arbitration Service (ACAS)		1
7. Scottish Local Authorities Economic Development Group (SLAED)		1
8. Citizens Advice Scotland / Pension Wise (CAS-PW)		1
9. Unite the Union (UNITE)	July 2020	1
<b>TOTAL</b>		<b>9</b>

### Analysis and reporting

A series of progress reports and meetings took place throughout the project, with an interim report provided in March 2020 and a final report in August 2020. In hindsight, interviewing timescales took longer than anticipated, and during Stage 2 we deliberately delayed interviewing until the initial impact of COVID-19 had been dealt with.

The qualitative data we have collected during interviews has been analysed using a thematic approach to identify the key themes and sub-themes to emerge from the feedback. This has been guided by our topic guides, and informed by internal and steering group meetings in advance of analysis and reporting.

### Appendix 3: Stage 1 Topic Guide

#### PACE Partnership – Data Sharing (Stage 1)

Aims and Objectives (for reference only – do not read out)

We need to assess the extent to which PACE delivery partners are supportive of customer data sharing and if so, what data they feel able to share and the barriers, challenges, legal/technical/governance issues may need to be overcome to implement effective data sharing. Overall objectives of this work are to:

- Ascertain the views and level of commitment of PACE delivery partners to establishing a formal PACE data sharing system
- Identify any barriers that may stand in the way of data sharing
- Identify approx. costs for partners to implement data sharing
- Identify any current data sharing arrangements between the PACE delivery Partners
- Identify what data, if any, is currently held on clients made redundant
- Make recommendations about the feasibility of PACE data sharing and the practical steps needed to implement it.

#### 1. Introduction

*Aim: to introduce the research and understand respondent / organisation background*

- Introduction to the research and purpose of interview. Paraphrase the following...

*The PACE Partnership (Partnership Action for Continuing Employment) was established in 2009, bringing together 22 organisations<sup>27</sup> to*

*ensure joined up re-employment responses to redundancy situations. By providing skills development and employability support, PACE aims to minimize the impact of redundancy on affected individuals.*

*The current PACE continuous improvement programme includes a resolution to investigate data sharing amongst PACE delivery partners. This is based on the belief that an effective approach to data sharing could support the Scottish Government's PACE policy by achieving a more complete and reliable data set for all partners to use for the benefit of clients.*

Rocket Science have been commissioned to ascertain if PACE delivery partners are supportive of customer data sharing and if so, what barriers, challenges, legal/technical/governance issues may need to be overcome to implement effective data sharing.

- Name/s, role/s and responsibilities of participants

#### 2. Overall views

Aim: to ascertain the views and level of commitment to data sharing amongst PACE partners

#### HAND-OUT 1

The PACE continuous improvement programme includes a resolution to investigate data sharing amongst PACE delivery partners. This is based on a belief that an effective approach to data sharing could support the Scottish Government's PACE policy by achieving a more complete and reliable data set for all partners to use for the benefits of clients.

- What are your views on the importance of 'data sharing' amongst Scottish public sector organisations?
  - How important or critical do you feel data sharing is to your organisation?
- Are you aware if your organisation has any specific goals or plans around effective data sharing with partners and other organisations?

<sup>27</sup> Including SDS, DWP, HMRC, ICAS, Scotland's Colleges, Citizens Advice, Pension Wise, LAs & Business Gateway



- What do you perceive as the benefits of data sharing to your organisation / for PACE Partnership / PACE partners? [e.g. timeliness / personalisation of services]
- What do you perceive as the risks of data sharing to your organisation / for PACE?

### 3. Services offered

*Aim: to establish the range of services offered to PACE clients*

- What services do you offer to PACE clients currently?

#### **HAND-OUT 2**

- Are any of the following services offered by your organisation:

##### ALTERNATIVE EMPLOYMENT

- Employability advice (including CV production, help with applications etc)
- Career development
- Literacy/numeracy support
- Core skills training
- Vocational training
- Business start-up advice

##### INCOME AND MONEY MANAGEMENT

- Benefits advice
- Rights and entitlements advice
- Money advice
- Pensions advice

##### WELL-BEING

- Coping with stress
- Mental health and well-being support

- **[IF APPLICABLE]** Are the services you offer provided by you or sub-contracted to other organisations?

### 4. Data collection

*Aim: to establish what data is currently collected by PACE partners and how is it used/prioritised*

- What data does your organisation currently hold that is relevant to the PACE partnership? [Probe for information about PACE clients, the support you offer them and any information about outcomes related to this, as well as related data eg. employer, supporting data, employment statistics etc...]
- Why is this data collected?
- How is this data stored and in what form?
- How is this data used?
- How often is this data updated?
- How would you rate the quality of this data?

#### **HAND-OUT 3**

- **[IF NOT ALREADY MENTIONED]** Is any of the following data collected:

for individuals supported by PACE:

- Criteria for classifying an individual as a PACE client (e.g. under threat of redundancy or in receipt of PACE services)
- Flagging of PACE clients on your organisational database/s
- Unique identifiers e.g. National Insurance / candidate numbers etc... (if not, how do they identify repeat clients)
- Client demographics e.g. gender, age, DoB, ethnicity, residence
- Client postcode
- Client employment history (employer/s)
- Client skills, qualifications and experience
- Client benefits/UC/housing history (DWP & LA)
- Client Tax records (HMRC)
- Redundancy arrangements
- PACE interventions e.g. presentations, training, alternative employment

- Monitoring PACE client progression e.g. through training or in new roles
- Monitoring outcomes e.g. no's on training, in jobs, sustainability met etc...
- Estimate of time spent on PACE activities with supported businesses
- Data protection/sharing arrangements (e.g. sign-off on data sharing by PACE clients)
- PACE client feedback information
- Other data related to PACE individuals?

for businesses supported by PACE:

- Data held about businesses who have received PACE support from your organisation (e.g. a record of name, address, key contacts, details of services provided etc...)
- Estimate of time spent on PACE activities with supported businesses
- Data protection/sharing arrangements (e.g. sign-off on data sharing by PACE co's)
- Other data related to PACE businesses?

for intelligence about redundancies:

- Local sources of intelligence about redundancies used by your organisation to identify/engage PACE clients (e.g. local newspapers)
- Information gathered on additional services or funding (e.g. for training and qualifications)
- Management information gathered to monitor your performance with PACE clients
- Other data related to PACE intelligence?

- **[FOR ABOVE - REPEAT QUESTONS ON WHY DATA IS COLLECTED etc...]**
- Are there any other types of data you would like to have/collect?

- What software system/s are used to hold/analyse the data you collect?
  - What types of output can these systems generate eg. reports, excel, csv files
  - Are your systems considered compatible with other systems eg. internally, during data sharing?

## 5. Data sharing - examples of data sharing arrangements

*Aim: to understand partners experience of data sharing and how this has worked / not worked*

- To what extent is the data you collect on PACE clients shared with all / some PACE partners?
  - If there is data sharing, what data is shared with who and how is this done?
- How do partners know what you are doing for PACE clients?
- How do you know what other partners are doing for PACE clients?
- Have you been involved in any data sharing arrangements with other organisations eg. outside PACE- in past, currently, or planned for future?
  - Please provide an overview of this/these data sharing arrangements
  - Why did this/these data sharing arrangements happen e.g. what were the objectives / perceived benefits?
  - What worked well / less well e.g. were the perceived benefits realised? Were there IT/compatibility issues?
  - How long have/did these data sharing arrangements been/stay?
  - Have these data sharing arrangements been reviewed?
  - Have this/these data sharing arrangements been repeated?
  - How much did this/these data sharing arrangements cost e.g. financially or in terms of time/resources?
  - What lessons were learned for future data sharing initiatives?
- Have you explored any other data sharing arrangements? If so:
  - What has this involved?
  - How effective has this been?

- What obstacles or challenges have been encountered?
- What difference would these other data sharing arrangements make:
  - To your organisation
  - To the PACE clients you work with
- Can you think of any other data sharing arrangements that would:
  - Benefit your organisation?
  - Benefit the PACE clients your work with?

## 6. Barriers (and how to overcome them)

Aim: to understand perceptions of barriers to PACE data sharing and how they could be overcome

- Are there barriers to your organisation sharing data with PACE partners?
  - If yes, what are these?
  - How could these barriers be overcome?

## HAND-OUT 4

- [IF NOT ALREADY MENTIONED] Are any of the following barriers to effective data sharing with PACE partners (and if yes, how could these be overcome):
  - Infrastructure requirements e.g. equipment, software, licences
  - Technical incompatibilities e.g. different systems
  - Variations in data recording methods
  - Cultural resistance eg. amongst staff
  - Legal considerations eg. data protection/GDPR considerations
  - Issues with secure data transfer
  - Variations in unique identifiers used
  - Others?
- Which of these barriers:
  - Can be overcome most easily / cost/time effectively?
  - Are longer term, costlier to address?

## 7. Implementation - feasibility and practical steps

*Aim: to gather advice and suggestions for practical steps involved in data sharing*

- What understood by 'data sharing' within the PACE partnership context?
  - Is it sharing data between individual partners?
  - Is it sharing data in a centralised database across all partners?
  - What is good data sharing from your point of view eg. benefits, ease-of-use
- Thinking about our conversation on data collection, what data would you:
  - Be interested in sharing with PACE partners?
  - Be able (allowed) to share with PACE partners?
  - Be interested in receiving from PACE partners?
- How could this data be shared e.g. practically, with PACE partners
  - Is it supplying aggregate data?
  - Is it a dual entry/access platform?
  - Is secure data transfer for all partners a viable option?
- Does the method of data sharing affect what you can /can't share e.g. legalities, technical limitations
- Is there a difference between what you'd like to share and what you can share? If so, please explain what this/these differences are and why it/they exist
- Are there assurances / legal steps that would help your organisation share data with PACE partners e.g. data sharing agreements, retaining overall control of your data etc.
- What would be the key steps in effective data sharing with PACE partners?
  - Which of these are essential and which are optional?
  - Which of these are immediate priorities and which are medium/long term?
- Would the data sharing we have discussed:
  - Improve the quality of the data you hold? If so, how?

- Bring any efficiencies eg. reduce the need for data collection, reduce burden on PACE clients for data supply

## 8. Costs (financial and resources)

*Aim: to understand partner's perceptions of the cost and resourcing involved in PACE data sharing*

- Thinking of the key steps in effective data sharing with PACE partners, how much would it cost or take to resource these steps eg. approx. £ or staffing requirements [**PROBE FULLY. HIGHLIGHT KEY STEPS MENTIONED. IF RELEVANT, ASK PARTICIPANT TO DRAW ON PREVIOUS EXAMPLES OF DATA SHARING. ASK THEM TO THINK ABOUT ANY SOFTWARE, EQUIPMENT, IT CHANGES OR SUB-CONTRACTING THAT MIGHT BE INVOLVED, OR TO QUANTIFY STAFF COSTS IN SOME WAY eg. PRO RATA / SECONDMENT PERIODS etc...**]

## 9. Final thoughts

*Aim: to gather any final comments and identify most important points*

- Any other comments interviewee/s would like to make on PACE data sharing
- Revisit main points relating to overall views, barriers and implementation steps/advice

## Appendix 4: Stage 2 Topic Guide

### PACE Partnership – Data Sharing (Stage 2)

Aims and Objectives (for reference only – do not read out)

- Update PACE partners on Stage 1 findings
- Verification of PACE partner responses in Stage 1 on **services offered** to and **data collected** on individuals
- Establish the customer information each partner collects (as with DWP example highlighted in interim report) eg the labels against which partners collect customer data

- Establish partner views on relevance of PACE partnership / redundancy to their organisation. Build on desk research to establish partner views on:
- Partners' response to anonymised matching of data scenario

## 1. Introduction

*Aim: recap on research background and update on Stage 1 findings (Showcard 1)*

- Name/s, role/s and responsibilities of participant/s
- Participant reflections on Stage 1 summary of findings (NB: sent in advance of interview)
- Views on the case for improved data / information on redundancies to inform future policy/practice

## 2. Verification of Stage 1 information

*Aim: to verify information on services offered and data collected that was provided in Stage 1*

**Showcards 2a & 2b.** See partner list of services offered and data collected. Verify responses and make any amends

INTRO: A fuller understanding of the types of data that partners collect will allow us to assess the potential for overlap and unique identifiers.

- Can participant share the types of customer information their organisation collects from individuals eg the labels on their CRM database, such as name, address, DOB etc..
- How is this information collected eg online form, face-to-face meetings, in one or several locations (eg regional/central office), in one or several interactions with clients?
- How often is the information updated and how complete/accurate is this information eg. any obvious gaps/inaccuracies?
- How is this information stored and who has access to it?

- 3. Partner views on relevance of PACE partnership / redundancy to their organisation

*Aim: to understand alignment of partner aims and objectives and those of the PACE partnership*

- Main ways that partner organisation works with and contributes to PACE partnership?
- Main benefits that partner organisation derives from PACE partnership?
  - Does PACE partnership work address any partner organisation aims, objectives or goals?
- To what extent does partner organisation address redundancy in course of their work?
  - Does partner organisation have any specific aims, objectives or goals linked to redundancy?
  - Does partner organisation offer any specific services for those affected by redundancy (outside contributions to PACE partnership)?
  - [IF RELEVANT] Discuss findings of desk research on partner organisation and redundancy.
- In light of impact of COVID-19 on employment:
  - How has the organisation re-oriented its services in light of COVID-19?
  - Does the partner organisation envisage redundancy issues becoming more of an organisational priority in short to medium term?
  - Could increased data sharing assist your organisational response to COVID-19 (in what ways)?

- 4. Partner response to data sharing scenario

*Aim: to understand reaction to a possible approach to data sharing amongst PACE partners*

**Showcard 3.** Talk participant through the stages and gauge reaction/ views on feasibility of each and the overall scenario. Use questions below to support and/or add to discussion.

- How would partner organisations respond to this request?
- What is achievable in the short, medium and long-term?
- What is achievable with / without a statutory foundation?
- Gather views on:
  - Potential to flag 'redundant' individuals, either on database or some other way
  - Ability to identify individuals via a unique identifier eg NI number
  - Perception of work involved eg matching databases at intervals (automated?).
- Assess interest in:
  - Access to this 'redundancy' database eg to see level of support provided to partners clients
  - Data and reports eg on most effective interventions, on timescales involved in re-entering the job market, on overall impact of PACE partnership.

- 5. Final thoughts

*Aim: to gather any final comments and identify most important points*

- Any other comments participant would like to make on PACE data sharing
- Revisit main points relating to overall views on relevance of PACE and feasibility of data sharing scenario.

### Showcard 3: Data Sharing Scenario

1. A redundancy flag is added to your database (or other mechanism) to identify some or all individuals affected by redundancy. Consider/think about:
  - a. Doesn't have to be 100% coverage
  - b. How could this process be started eg quick wins'
  - c. What would be the medium/long term tasks/challenges'
2. You supply a file containing unique identifiers eg National Insurance No. for redundancy flagged individuals. No other details are supplied.
  - a. How feasible would this be?
  - b. What would the best unique identifier be'
  - c. How often could this task be repeated'
3. The unique identifiers you send are merged with those from other PACE partners.
4. Another unique reference is created - a PACE ID.
5. You are asked to update the file (containing your unique identifier and the PACE ID) with data from your database eg name. address. demographics, interactions etc .... You would then send the file back, whereupon the PACE ID would be used to merge it with information sent in by other partners.
  - d. Could you supply data at an identifiable level?
  - e. Would anonymised data (eg no names, postcodes) be easier to supply?
  - f. How often could this task be repeated?
6. our organisation would have access to this PACE database and/or would receive reports based on analysis of the collated data eg how PACE has interacted with your clients. on most effective interventions, on time taken to re-enter workplace, on overall impact of PACE partnership measures.





Scottish Government  
Riaghaltas na h-Alba  
gov.scot

© Crown copyright 2021

**OGL**

This publication is licensed under the terms of the Open Government Licence v3.0 except where otherwise stated. To view this licence, visit [nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/3](https://nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/3) or write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: [psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk](mailto:psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk)

Where we have identified any third party copyright information you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned.

This publication is available at [www.gov.scot](http://www.gov.scot)

Any enquiries regarding this publication should be sent to us at  
The Scottish Government  
St Andrew's House  
Edinburgh  
EH1 3DG

ISBN: 978-1-80004-778-5 (web only)

Published by The Scottish Government

Produced for The Scottish Government by APS Group Scotland, 21 Tennant Street, Edinburgh EH6 5NA  
PPDAS775426 (03/21)

W W W . G O V . S C O T